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1 Corinthians 13 

Date: Sunday, 6 December 2020  

Scripture: 1 Corinthians 13 

Sermon: When Love Came Down 

Preacher: Justin Ang 

Passage 

1Cor. 13:1   If I speak in the tongues of men and of angels, but have not love, I am 
a noisy gong or a clanging cymbal. 2 And if I have prophetic powers, and under-
stand all mysteries and all knowledge, and if I have all faith, so as to remove moun-
tains, but have not love, I am nothing. 3 If I give away all I have, and if I deliver up 
my body to be burned, but have not love, I gain nothing. 

1Cor. 13:4   Love is patient and kind; love does not envy or boast; it is not arrogant 
5 or rude. It does not insist on its own way; it is not irritable or resentful; 6 it does 
not rejoice at wrongdoing, but rejoices with the truth. 7 Love bears all things, be-
lieves all things, hopes all things, endures all things. 

1Cor. 13:8   Love never ends. As for prophecies, they will pass away; as for 
tongues, they will cease; as for knowledge, it will pass away. 9 For we know in part 
and we prophesy in part, 10 but when the perfect comes, the partial will pass away. 
11 When I was a child, I spoke like a child, I thought like a child, I reasoned like a 
child. When I became a man, I gave up childish ways. 12 For now we see in a mirror 
dimly, but then face to face. Now I know in part; then I shall know fully, even as I 
have been fully known. 

1Cor. 13:13   So now faith, hope, and love abide, these three; but the greatest of 
these is love.  
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Transcript 

Introduction 

Well, it's like 19 sleeps until Christmas. Can you believe that? What is it that you 
look forward to when you think of Christmas? For the next three weeks, we're go-
ing to look at 1 Corinthians 13, it's a chapter that many of you know. Perhaps you're 
familiar with it because it's read at weddings. But for the next three weeks, I 
thought it would be good for us to reflect on this chapter, not primarily as a pas-
sage to be read at weddings, but rather, as a reflection for us to see that this is Je-
sus. When we read this passage, "Love is patient, love is kind, love does not envy." 
We can easily replace the word love with Jesus. "Jesus is patient, Jesus is kind, Je-
sus does not envy, Jesus does not boast."  

The next three weeks are a time for us to prepare ourselves. To prepare our hearts, 
our minds, our souls, for the first coming of our Lord Jesus. So today, I wanted to 
ask you, how's your Christmas gift shopping going? It's terrible for the Ang house-
hold, for my side of the family, because the Ang men, my dad, my brother and I are 
notorious. You see, we're terrible to buy presents for. And the reason is that we 
give ourselves presents during the year. We're fussy, we're very picky with the 
types of presents that we want. I was talking to my brother during the week, and he 
was saying to me, "What is it that you want?" He just couldn't think of what to get 
me. Is that you? Christmas might be a stressful time for you because buying 
presents is tough! Maybe you've already got all your presents sorted. Maybe you 
got your presents sorted Boxing Day last year. Rachel was going to buy Christmas 
cards last Boxing Day but I told her not to. Now I'm regretting that I told her that! 

Today, as we look at 1 Corinthians 13, we're just going to look at the first 3 verses. 
And the thing about it is, it talks about gifts. And I wanted us to reflect on three 
things today. The problem with giving. The heart of giving. And gospel of giving.  

The Problem with Giving 

Let’s have a look at the first of these. The problem with giving.  
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Paul, who wrote this letter to the church in Corinth, actually was writing to a church 
that was having major problems. For example, he was dealing with a church where 
people were suing each other (1 Corinthians 6). There's a whole range of different 
problems that Paul is trying to deal with here. And one of the major problems that 
Paul was dealing with was in relationship to their gifting, their skills. It was a very 
gifted church. We're told in the previous chapter that there were many gifts, skills, 
that people used. There was the utterance of wisdom, utterance of knowledge, gift-
ing of faith, of healings, of miracles, prophecy, the ability to distinguish between 
spirits, various kinds of tongues, of teaching, helping, administration. And they 
were given by the Holy Spirit so that people could serve the church! They were to 
use their gifts for the church. Which kind of looked like what happened. But Paul, 
confronts the church, and tells them that even though they are using their gifts, 
they do not have love. They were extravagant in the way that they used their gifts, 
but it was all for the wrong reasons, and for the wrong motivations.  

Christmas time can be a time for extravagant gifts. What kind of gifts have you got-
ten in the past? I remember growing up, maybe getting 3 or 4 presents from my 
parents. Maybe when you hear that, you say, that's really extravagant. Now, I see 
kids getting like at least 7 or 8 presents. And I think that's extravagant. But that be-
ing said, I got this expensive typewriter from Rachel a couple of years back.  

The problem with gifts is that we can receive extravagant gifts but we can have not 
love. Paul talks about that in verse 1 of the passage that we’re looking at today that 
Heather read out to us. He says,  

If I speak in the tongues of men and of angels, but have not love, I am a noisy gong 
or a clanging cymbal. (1 Corinthians 13:1 ESV) 

Christmas time, we hear the story of angels, messengers from God, who speak to 
various people don't we? An angel talks to Zechariah, the father of John the Bap-
tist. The angel also talks to Mary, the mother of Jesus (Luke 1). Angels appear to 
shepherds leading them to the place where Jesus is born! (Luke 2) 

Imagine, you could talk to angels in their language. Or imagine you could talk oth-
er languages without having had to learn them. That would be a pretty cool party 
trick. That would be an incredible thing to witness, right? For the church in Corinth, 
speaking in other languages, other tongues, would have been something that reg-
ularly happened. But Paul then says something shocking. He says that even if you 
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were to be so gifted, if you had not love, then you are a noisy gong, or a clanging 
cymbal. 

Sometimes, on Thursday mornings, I'm woken by the garbage trucks that drive by 
the manse. And the noise that comes from the dumping of rubbish. Sometimes, 
you hear metal, that drops out and into the truck. It's an awful sound. For Paul, he's 
alluding to metalwork that may have gone on in Corinth. It's not going to be nice 
sounding, hammers smashing against metal. It's not going to be pleasant. That's 
Paul's point here that he's making! 

And he goes on, in verse 2  

And if I have prophetic powers, and understand all mysteries and all knowledge, 
and if I have all faith, so as to remove mountains, but have not love, I am nothing. (1 
Corinthians 13:2 ESV) 

Paul when he talks about mysteries, it's likely that he's talking about the mystery of 
God's will in Jesus Christ. Once concealed to God's people but now revealed in 
Jesus. We may be the greatest theologians the world has ever seen. We may be 
the greatest teachers of the bible, and yet we do not have love. We may have faith, 
that could move mountains.  

Maybe you remember this, in one of our vlogs that Rachel put together, we put to-
gether a stencil on the wall that is from Matthew 17, Faith can move mountains. 
Paul is talking about a special gift of faith given by the Holy Spirit that does super-
natural things. But Paul's point is that even if you were to have that kind of faith, a 
faith that could even cast out demons, that faith is nothing if you have not love. 
What does Jesus say in the sermon on the mount, in Matthew 7? He says to those 
who cast out demons in his name, prophesy in his name, and do many mighty 
works in his name, but in the end say “I never knew you; depart from me, you work-
ers of lawlessness.’” 

(Matthew 7:23 ESV) 

Paul in this passage, in verse 3, even says that even if we were to give everything 
away, if we have not love, then we are nothing. That's not to say that we shouldn't 
give it away if Jesus asked us to. But we do not have love, then we are nothing. 

Is that us this Christmas? Extravagant in our gifts? or the use of our skills given by 
God but have not love? If we have not love, then we are a noisy gong, it's a racket, 
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we're told here that we are nothing! We have gained nothing. This is the problem 
of giving.  

The Heart of Giving 

But this brings us to our second point. The heart of giving. What is the heart of giv-
ing? I've already alluded to it haven't I? That the heart of giving must be love. It’s 
Paul’s entire point in 1 Corinthians 13. But I want to only talk briefly about it here to-
day as we’ll look at this passage again next week. 

Our hearts that must be given in love to others. And it’s what this season of Christ-
mas is about. To love those around us. We might give extravagantly to others this 
Christmas, but if we have not love, then it counts for nothing. If we use our gifting 
for the church, but we don’t have love for one another, then it doesn’t matter if we 
are super talented, it counts for nothing. As I reflect on the presents that I get each 
year for Christmas, it’s those presents where a lot of thought goes into it. It might 
have been a book that I really needed or wanted. I suspect that’s the case for you. 
The best presents that we have received are ones where lots of thought, lots of 
love has been given. I like Kris Kringle, but it’s not the same as a present where 
someone has really thought about what it is that I need, or what it is that I really 
want. 

The heart of any giving needs to be done with love.  

Have you noticed that Paul doesn't discourage us to be generous, to use our gifts, 
to give to others? To embrace what Christmas is about, giving to others? Paul 
doesn't say, “don't give away all that you have.” He doesn't say, “don't deliver up 
your body.” He doesn't say, “don't be sacrificial in your giving.” The whole New Tes-
tament encourages us to be generous to give. Jesus tells his disciples to take up 
your cross and follow him. To lose one’s life for the sake of Jesus. We’re told that 
we are to give.  

Paul's problem is that giving, the use of one's gifts is done with the wrong motiva-
tion. You can tell when someone gives begrudgingly. I remember when my mum 
told me I should be more generous with my books. And what did I do? I rolled my 
eyes, and I reluctantly lent my books to my friends.  
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Here's a question that we can ask ourselves, when we give to others, is it out of 
love for that person or is it because we want to build ourselves up? Here's just one 
way to work out the answer to that question. Say if you were to give this most ex-
travagant gift to a loved one, you have thought about what exactly that loved one 
needs. Or maybe you know exactly what that loved one wants. So you get the per-
fect gift. You wrap up the present and you wait until Christmas. And you say to 
yourself, they're really going to need it, they're going to love the present. Would 
you still be happy if say I came along, and I removed the name tag on the present 
so that it only said, "To the person" and "From unknown." And you couldn't tell 
them that you gave it to them? Could you rejoice with them even when they didn't 
know it was you? Don't worry, I won't do that. But I think that's a good test to work 
out what's going on in our hearts, to work out why we do things. And I'm not sug-
gesting that we do that, it's just a thought experiment.  

But the point is that the heart of giving must be done with love. 

The gospel of giving 

But this brings us to our final point, the gospel of giving. The gospel of giving in 
this season of Christmas.  

Christmas can easily become a time where we think about ourselves. And as much 
as it is a time for us to give presents and to receive presents, Christmas is really a 
time for us to reflect on Jesus who is the gospel of giving. Jesus is the good news 
of giving. Because Christmas is really all about him. Christmas is really the season 
to reflect on the good news of God giving up his only begotten son for sinners like 
you and me.  

Earlier, I mentioned that this chapter is often read at weddings. And one of the 
things that pastors love to do is to challenge the husband and wife, or the husband 
and wife to be, you know what they say? The pastor, maybe they’ll do this, maybe 
you've seen it done, they'll say something like, 'you have to replace love with your 
name! so maybe you should insert your name Michael, Michael is patient. Or De-
bra, insert your name, Debra does not envy, or boast.' And it's nice to hear, be-
cause it's true, to a certain extent. But that's still very me centred. It's not gospel 
centred. It's not Jesus centred. What we should really do is put Jesus' name in 
there. Instead of inserting our own names, we need to put Jesus' in there. 
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We should say, Jesus is patient. Jesus is kind. Jesus does not envy, he does not 
boast. Jesus is not arrogant, nor rude. Jesus does not insist on his own way. He is 
not irritable or resentful, Jesus does not rejoice at wrongdoing, but rejoices in the 
truth. Jesus bears all things, believes all things, hopes all things, endures things.  

Christmas is really a reminder that it's really not about us. It's about love that has 
come down from heaven. Jesus Christ. Who, greater than the angels, chose to 
humble himself by becoming a human being, being born as a man, being born as 
a baby. Jesus Christ. Who, begotten son of God, cast out demons. Because he had 
love for you and me. Who gave it all up, for you and me. Because of his love for 
you and me. The key to giving is to realise that it's not about you, but what Christ 
has done in giving himself up for you and me. That's what this season is all about.  

Especially in this season of Christmas that we are approaching. We're to reflect on 
the true meaning of Christmas, we're reflecting on the fact that love has come 
down from heaven, in human form! Just as the angel Gabriel says to Mary. 

Do not be afraid, Mary, for you have found favor with God.And behold, you will con-
ceive in your womb and bear a son, and you shall call his name Jesus. He will be 
great and will be called the Son of the Most High. And the Lord God will give to him 
the throne of his father David, and he will reign over the house of Jacob forever, and 
of his kingdom there will be no end. (Luke 1:30–33 ESV) 

Will this Christmas season be one of giving, with love, just as God chose to give his 
son to the world in love?  

Let's pray. 


